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March 7, 2020 
 
Subject: DHR Alert COVID-19 Update for City Employees 
 
Dear City and County Employees: 
 
San Francisco now has its first confirmed cases of COVID-19 (novel coronavirus). San Franciscans who tested 
positive for COVID-19 are being treated at local hospitals.  As this public health emergency progresses, we 
expect further disruptions and impacts on the City and its employees.   
 
As a reminder, all City employees are Disaster Service Workers (DSWs) and may be called to serve the City at 
this time.  We rely on our City workers to step up in time of need. 
  
The Department of Public Health has issued new guidance to improve the safety of individuals who are 
particularly vulnerable to COVID-19 infection.  This guidance includes instructions on minimizing exposure for 
vulnerable populations.   
 
Vulnerable individuals are those who: 

• are 60 years old and older; or 
• have health conditions such as heart disease, lung disease, diabetes, kidney disease and weakened 

immune systems. 
 
The guidance advises vulnerable individuals to limit outings, avoid large gatherings, telecommute if possible, 
stay home if they are sick, and avoid people who are sick.  
 
If you have a health condition and are unsure whether it places you in the vulnerable population, ask your 
personal health care provider. If your health care provider advises you to stay away from work and you 
cannot work remotely, you may use any accrued leave. If you are a vulnerable individual and believe you 
have a job you can do from home, please discuss this option with your supervisor. You should not disclose 
your medical condition or other personal information, only that you believe you are in a vulnerable group, 
and that you are requesting permission to work remotely.   
 
The City will do all it can to minimize health risk for our employees, consistent with DPH recommendations 
and occupational health standards.  Where a department determines it is possible, employees who can 
perform their work remotely are encouraged to telecommute.  Some employees, including those in the 
vulnerable population, may not be able to telecommute because they need to be at work in order to provide 
critical city services, for example, health care workers, transit operators, or those serving as Disaster Service 
Workers.  The City will take measures to in the workplace to mitigate risks. 
  
The City is encouraging departments to temporarily expand the use of telecommuting, and to consider 
offering flexible start and end times for shifts during this period.  As you know, not all City employees have 
jobs that are suited to telecommuting.   Review the City telecommute policy and process here: 
https://sfdhr.org/telecommute.  If your telecommuting arrangement is approved, you may be able to  start 
telecommuting as soon as next week. 
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April 3, 2020

Subject: Guidance on Facial Coverings During COVID-19

Dear City Employee:

(This guidance is supplemental to the guidance issued to first responders on March 31, 2020)

Bay Area health officials now recommend that everyone cover their nose and mouth with simple non-
hospital grade facial coverings when leaving home for essential activities such as travel to medical 
appointments, grocery stores, or pharmacy visits.

Simple cloth facial coverings such as bandanas, fabric masks and neck gaiters are acceptable for this 
purpose. Fabric covers and bandanas should be washed and re-used.

Hospital grade medical masks such as N-95 or surgical masks should be preserved for health care 
workers in clinical settings and first responders.

To keep surgical masks useful for as long as possible, users should:

• Fold the masks in half, with the inside of the mask protected  
• Put the mask in a brown paper bag while eating, drinking and to take it home after your shift.
• Wear the mask until it’s soiled or broken.
 
The purpose of the recommendation is to reduce the spread of COVID-19 by people who may not know 
they have the virus. Some people who have tested positive for the virus, have experienced minimal 
or mild symptoms. This recommendation is in accordance with the guidance issued by the California 
Department of Public Health on Wednesday, April 1, 2020 and will help protect the public, your coworkers, 
and your family.

If you are a City employee who is working on site (not telecommuting), you will receive a facial 
covering for the type of work you are doing. Your supervisor will distribute facial coverings to you. Due 
to the limited supply, it is extremely important that employees given facial coverings use them for as long 
as possible – until they are soiled, damaged or wet.

The City has ordered over a million facial coverings for employee use.

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/Face-Coverings-Guidance.aspx
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/Face-Coverings-Guidance.aspx


Whether you have a facial covering or not, please do all you can to stay healthy:

• Wash your hands thoroughly and often with warm water and soap or, if soap and water are not available, an alcohol-
based hand sanitizer

• Maintain physical distancing guidelines
• Avoid touching your face
• Clean surfaces in your home or workplace regularly 
• Reduce the time you are around others outside of your home, even when practicing physical distancing
 
As always, if you feel sick, stay home.

Be well.

Sincerely,

Micki Callahan
Human Resources Director


